Beswick Parish Council

Meeting of the Council held at 7 pm on Wednesday, 9 January 2019 at Kilnwick Village Hall

Minutes

1 Apologies for Absence:

Cllr Lee and ERYC Cllr Pollard.

Present:

Cllr Reid (Chair), Cllr Quinn, Cllr Scaife, Cllr Beddows, J Bugg (Clerk) and 4 parishioners.

2 Declarations of Pecuniary and Non-Pecuniary Interests:

None.

3 Minutes:

Minutes of the meeting held on 14 November 2018 were agreed as a true and accurate record.

4 Matters Arising from the Minutes:

4.1 Street Lighting in Kilnwick:

Deferred to Item 5 following request by Cllr Reid.

4.2 Beswick Road Safety:

The Clerk and Cllr Scaife reported no developments or correspondence. **Action:** Clerk to contact Highways to see if signage can to be installed.

7.3 East Riding Local Plan Review:

Cllr Reid reported on a meeting attended at Burnby Hall, Pocklington, on 28 November and on his submission to ERYC (previously circulated by email). It was noted that the previous lack of zonation of ERY for renewable energy and the fact that ERYC had previously opposed all on-shore schemes have encouraged installation of a large number of wind farms. Cllr Reid expressed the view that future zonation was sensible, but queried the criteria deployed and, consequently, the proposed zonation.

9 Speed Checks - C59:

The Clerk and Cllr Beddows reported that the names of 7 local volunteers have been collected but that 'action' has been curtailed as we await contact from the 'Lead' of this new police initiative. PCSO Freer has forwarded the PC's details and its desire to proceed as a matter of urgency.

WhatsApp Account:

Cllr Quinn stated that research into the establishment of a Neighbourhood Watch has led him to believe that the process is too bureaucratic and not a sensible way forward. He will continue researching the options and give feedback when he is able. It was agreed not to add this item to Matters Arising in March but to introduce it as a new agenda item once Cllr Quinn is ready to report.

12.3 Rough Sleepers Survey:

The Clerk reported that a nil return had been submitted for the Parish as she had not received details to the contrary.

5 Street Lighting Replacement Fund:

Cllr Reid reported on email and telephone conversations with Julie Lidster (ERYC Democratic Services) and Dave Williamson (ERYC Street Scene) that established there is no issue with BPC saving money in a replacement fund as long as it is a minuted agreement. However, this may be a moot point because Dave Williamson was of the opinion that it is unnecessary for BPC to make funds available for replacement as ERYC will fund new lamp standards if they need to be replaced. In light of this information, BPC was asked to consider reversing its decision to establish a Street Lighting Replacement Fund. Following discussion, it was

agreed unanimously to discontinue the Street Lighting Replacement Fund - proposed Cllr Quinn and seconded Cllr Scaife. Future discussion would determine how funds already accumulated would be spent.

4.1 Street Lighting in Kilnwick and Beswick Kilnwick - Change to LED (Beswick already LED)

The proposal is to convert the 18 standards in the village to LED at an estimated cost of £210 each - £3780 in total. Cllr Quinn noted that an interest free loan of £2500 is available through Salix Finance with the period of repayment being 5 years. The remaining cost could be met by using the monies previously set aside to replace lamp standards, which it has been agreed is no longer needed for this purpose. It is envisioned that the change will reduce energy usage by two thirds regardless of whether the lights are on all night or not. Following discussion, it was agreed that Cllrs Beddows and Quinn confirm with ERYC that the current traditional standards will not be removed and that the luminaires be cleaned as part of the conversion process. Cllr Quinn proposed that all 18 light standards in Kilnwick be converted to LED, seconded Cllr Quinn and agreed unanimously.

Lights On or Off:

Cllr Quinn presented a report which stated that the street lights in the Parish are set to go off overnight (midnight to 5.30 am) and that it is the only Parish in the East Riding which does this, though some villages have no lighting at all, generally by choice. A number of Kilnwick parishioners have expressed their preference for the lights to remain on overnight, primarily for security reasons. It was agreed that this is not an issue to be determined by the Parish Council alone but that the parishioners' views be garnered and, as long as a suitable response percentage is received (50% return rate), the decision made by the majority vote. Failure to return a 50% response will result in the lights continuing to be turned off each night. It was also agreed that the villages of Beswick and Kilnwick be questioned separately as to their preference and that the villages may vote for different outcomes. It was noted that although Beswick already has LED lighting, the cost of changing the timers will be approximately £400.

The ballot papers will be distributed along with the Parish Newsletter with parishioners able to return their ballot papers to Cllrs in Kilnwick and former Cllr Feasby in Beswick due to Cllr Scaife not living in the village.

Agreed unanimously.

6 Planning Applications:

To discuss all planning applications received by the BPC since the last meeting including:

6.1 Planning Application Ref: 18/03414/PLF - 22 School Lane, Kilnwick. The application has been approved. It was noted that issues raised by BPC had been considered by ERYC Director of Planning & Economic Regeneration under Special Delegated Powers on 30 November 2018 thanks to Cllr Lee's input. Cllr Reid reported that the reduction in gap between the buildings was approved and that this was the first change of this ilk since erection circa 1950s. Additionally, the dormer at less than 50 m³ doesn't need planning permission despite not being in character and so affecting the Street Scene from Middleton Road as well as School Lane. Cllr Reid queried whether it is actually pertinent or worthwhile spending time discussing applications if the views of the PC are irrelevant. Discussion took place with regard to this. It was worth considering contacting the Planning officer ahead of discussions in future, though this was logistically cumbersome unless objections and the responses of the Planning Section were known ahead of a PC meeting.

7 Parish Precept 2019-20:

Following discussion, Cllr Reid proposed and Cllr Scaife seconded to set the Precept Demand at £5250 as per last year; this would result in a 23p increase in the Council Tax demand for Band D houses in the Parish.

Action: Clerk to complete and submit the demand by the 18 January 2019 deadline.

8 Tour de Yorkshire 2019:

Cllr Reid noted that the Tour will pass through the Parish on Thursday 2 May 2019, turning westwards on the C59 from the A164 and moving towards Middleton on the Wolds. It was notionally agreed that a small amount (£100) would be set aside in the 2019/20 budget to satisfy requests from local organisations such as Beswick & Watton School to support activities timed to coincide with the Tour.

9 Superfast Broadband:

Cllr Reid presented a leaflet from ERYC advertising Superfast Broadband and asked that BPC consider advertising it on the website or in the newsletter. After some discussion, it was agreed to include the information in the newsletter.

10 Parish Newsletter 2018-19:

Cllr Reid requested that electronic copy (including digital images) should be submitted electronically to himself by 28 February 2019.

11 Finance:

11.1 Finance Update:

Clerk presented the current financial situation. Agreed to remove the sum set aside for the cleaning of bus shelters in order to allow the money to be used elsewhere.

11.2 Payments:

Confirmation and payment as per requests: Zurich Insurance 2018/19 Premium - £331.33.

12 Restoration of Phone Box in Beswick:

Cllr Scaife reported on the progress of the restoration, which is progressing well, but was not yet able to estimate a date for completion and the installation of the defibrillator.

13 Fencing around the water pumping station at the corner of Main Street/Tibby Lane in Kilnwick:

Cllr Lee has reported that this has totally collapsed and the site is easily accessible by children. Action required to report this to the relevant authority and ask that it do something about it and with some urgency. Not only has this been an eyesore for some time but could be a danger to children. Agreed that Yorkshire Water needs to make the site secure. Action: Clerk to report to Yorkshire Water.

14 Finance Suggestions - Cllr Lee:

Cllr Lee requested that the following be raised. In his absence, Cllr Reid presented:

I understand that the Parish Council finances are to be discussed at the next meeting and I note that we gift £250.00 to both Kilnwick and Beswick Churches. It's my view that it is incumbent upon us to have some form of understanding as to where the money goes, with receipts. I think that it is not good enough just to say that it is used for grounds maintenance. The Parish Council could provide money for specific projects either identified by the Parish Councillors or by members of the PCC and these should be projects that enhance the church building or the grounds for the benefit of all parishioners. So, for example we could ask that the money be spent on clearing overgrown areas that now cover graves and gravestones, or for the maintenance of gravestones, or perhaps a survey of gravestones including photographs and a plan of each site so that parishioners can identify the location of the people/ relatives /old friends that are buried. Some of the inscriptions are being worn away by time and the weather and need recording before they are lost. Just a few ideas of how parishioners' money can be spent with obvious results.

Following discussion, it was agreed whilst Cllr Lee's point was understood, the tithe grants made to both Kilnwick and Beswick Churches are only a small percentage of the total maintenance costs each year, and it would be inappropriate to specify how the PC grants be used. It was thought that any specification would bring demands for further funds to cover costs. It was decided to include this for discussion in Matters Arising at the next meeting in order to facilitate Cllr Lee's contribution to the discussion.

15 AOB: Items arising under AOB cannot be resolved if they involve expenditure or commit the Council to a course of action but will appear on the next Agenda.

15.1 First Aid Course:

Places are available on the First Aid course being undertaken by the Youth Club on Friday 1 February from 7.00-9.30pm. Contact Cllr Beddows if interested.

15.2 Electoral Register:

Clerk distributed printed copy of the Electoral Register as received from ERYC.

15.3 Hornsea 4 (Offshore Wind Farm) Consultation Report:

Clerk distributed copies of the report received as a result of the consultation.

15.4 SSE Cable from Dogger Bank to Creyke Beck:

Cllr Reid reported that the cable will run east of the River Hull and so not enter the parish.

Meeting closed: 8.40 pm

Date of Next Meeting: 13 March 2019